



# Policy Brief: The Biden Administration and Congress Must Guarantee Legal Representation for People Facing Removal

January 15, 2021

Greg Chen and Jorge Loweree\*

# **Executive Summary**

While federal law ensures the right to legal counsel in removal proceedings, the law still does not guarantee the government will pay for counsel if the person is unable to afford one. Having legal counsel is among the most decisive factors in determining whether someone will obtain legal relief in removal proceedings. According to a 2016 study by the American Immigration Council, people were five times more likely to obtain legal relief if they were represented by counsel.<sup>1</sup> People who were detained were ten-and-a-half times more likely to succeed.<sup>2</sup> In the absence of a universal right to counsel, a significant portion of people in removal proceedings—at least 40 percent—are unrepresented by counsel.<sup>3</sup> The representation rate is even lower for people held in detention.<sup>4</sup>

In addition to making proceedings fairer, providing legal representation advances the government's interest in ensuring due process and efficiency in the legal system, reducing the detention of immigrants, and reducing the immigration court backlog which exceeds 1.25 million cases. Ensuring legal representation would dramatically reduce the government's costs for detention and court proceedings. The federal government has a clear imperative to provide legal representation to people facing removal and should recognize their right to counsel, paid for by the government when necessary.

<sup>\*</sup> Greg Chen is Senior Director of Government Relations of the American Immigration Lawyers Association, <u>gchen@aila.org</u>. Jorge Loweree is Director of Policy of the American Immigration Council, <u>jloweree@immcouncil.org</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Ingrid Eagly and Steven Shafer, *Access to Counsel In Immigration Court* (Washington, DC: American Immigration Council, September 2016),

https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/sites/default/files/research/access\_to\_counsel\_in\_immigration\_court.p\_df.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ibid., 19. Other studies have found that legal representation increases a person's likelihood of winning relief by 11 times, and for women with children by as much as 14 times. Jennifer Stave, Peter Markowitz, Karen Berberich, Tammy Cho, Danny Dubbaneh, Laura Simich, Nina Siulc, and Noelle Smart, *Assessing the Impact of Legal Representation on Family and Community Unity* (New York: Vera Institute of Justice, 2017), 28, https://www.vera.org/publications/new-york-immigrant-family-unity-project-evaluation; Transactional Records

Access Clearinghouse (TRAC), "Representation Makes Fourteen-Fold Difference in Outcome: Immigration Court 'Women with Children' Cases," July 15, 2015, <u>https://perma.cc/7NBM-BNXW</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> See Executive Office for Immigration Review, "Current Representation Rates," October 13, 2020, <u>https://www.justice.gov/eoir/page/file/1062991/download</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> TRAC, "Who Is Represented In Immigration Court?" October 16, 2017 (finding that detained individuals were represented at a rate of about 30 percent from 2015 to 2017), <u>https://trac.syr.edu/immigration/reports/485/</u>.

AILA and the American Immigration Council call upon the Biden administration to take steps immediately upon entering office to expand federally funded legal representation programs for people facing removal. In its first year, the Biden administration should concentrate on legal representation for vulnerable populations (including but not limited to people who are detained, children ages 21 and younger, asylum seekers, people who speak rare languages, and individuals with mental disabilities). These populations face extreme challenges in obtaining fair and meaningful review of their claims for asylum and other legal relief. Ultimately, the federal government should establish a nationwide legal representation system that guarantees representation to all people facing removal.

Critical to the success of this effort will be securing the funding for legal counsel programs. President Biden should request additional appropriations from Congress and, in the short term, draw upon other available federal funds. Until legal representation can be provided to people facing removal, the Biden administration should establish protocols to temporarily defer adjudication in immigration court proceedings involving respondents who are not represented by counsel.<sup>5</sup> Only be ensuring legal counsel for everyone facing removal will the Biden administration be able to fulfill its commitment to fairness and due process.

#### Click to go directly to Recommendations

#### A. <u>Why the Government Should Provide Counsel to People in Removal Proceedings</u>

While all individuals undergoing immigration hearings should be provided with legal representation, in its first year the Biden administration should prioritize vulnerable individuals. Arriving asylum seekers and other migrants seeking humanitarian protection typically have fled under exigent, even dire, circumstances. In addition to any persecution or other traumatic experience they may have suffered in their home country, many have endured a long and harrowing journey to the United States and are less likely to have documentation or other resources to support their claims for legal relief.

People who are detained face enormous challenges due to their deprivation of liberty, including limited access to the internet and other sources of legal information, limited access to phone services, difficulty obtaining support services, lack of contact with their family and communities, and limited time to prepare a claim resulting from the accelerated nature of the detained court docket. The federal government has already recognized the benefits of providing legal representation for children and people with mental disabilities and has established the Unaccompanied Children's Program funded through the Office of Refugee Resettlement and the National Qualified Representation Program funded through the Executive Office for Immigration Review. Both programs should be expanded.<sup>6</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> See also Immigration Big Book Chapter "Recommendations on Department of Justice (DOJ) Policies" (available upon request or at <u>www.ImmigrationBigBook.org</u>).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See also Franco-Gonzales v. Holder, 767 F. Supp. 2d 1034, 1051-58 (C.D. Cal. 2010) (finding that plaintiffs' mental conditions and the importance of the issues in their cases mandated accommodation under the Rehabilitation Act in the form of providing "Qualified Representatives" for "the entirety of their immigration proceedings").

Providing legal counsel to people needing humanitarian protection at the southern border will facilitate the government's overall aims of ensuring the fair and efficient processing of migrants at the southern border. People who are represented by counsel have a better understanding of the legal process and are typically more prepared to proceed in their legal cases. The most common reasons pro se individuals request continuances are to seek counsel or to prepare their case.<sup>7</sup> Legal counsel can also assist with identifying family or community members to whom an individual could be released. All these factors reduce the time judges spend on each case and contribute to more efficient court processing.

Providing greater access to counsel will facilitate the significant reduction of detention levels an independent goal which AILA and the Council urge the federal government to implement immediately upon entering office.<sup>8</sup> After people are released, legal representation improves compliance with legal obligations, including their appearance rates in court. Studies of over a decade of EOIR data since 2008 have found that people represented by counsel appear in court over 96 percent of the time, as a lawyer can help them navigate a complex system generally conducted in a language not their own.<sup>9</sup>

#### B. How legal representation programs should be rapidly funded and expanded

#### 1. Expand national legal counsel programs

The Biden administration should take immediate action in 2021 to expand national legal representation programs and guarantee counsel for the vulnerable populations described above. Following the model used by existing federal legal counsel pilot programs, the Biden administration should award federal contracts to one or more national non-profit organizations that will subcontract with local legal service providers to provide legal representation and related services.

Currently there are two federally funded legal counsel programs: the Unaccompanied Children's Program (UCP) and the National Qualified Representative Program (NQRP) which are funded, respectively, by the Office of Refugee Resettlement/HHS and the Executive Office for

<sup>8</sup> Karen Berberich and Nina Siulc, "Why Does Representation Matter? The Impact of Legal Representation in Immigration Court" (New York: Vera Institute of Justice, November 2018),

<u>https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/why-does-representation-matter.pdf</u> (finding that legal representation increases the likelihood of obtaining bond by three times).

<sup>9</sup> Ingrid Eagly and Steven Shafer, "Measuring In Absentia Removal in Immigration Court," *University of Pennsylvania Law Review* 168, no. 4 (March 2020), 9, <u>https://www.pennlawreview.com/wp-</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> See U.S. Department of Justice Office of the Inspector General Evaluation and Inspections Division, *Management of Immigration Cases and Appeals by the Executive Office for Immigration Review*, October 2012, 30, https://oig.justice.gov/reports/2012/e1301.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>content/uploads/2020/06/Eagly-Shafer\_Final.pdf</u> (finding that people with legal representation received *in absentia* orders of removals in four percent of cases); American Immigration Council, "Immigrants and Families Appear in Court" (Washington, DC: July 2019), <u>https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/research/immigrants-and-families-appear-court</u> (noting a 97% appearance rate over the past decade for all individuals placed in removal proceedings who are represented by counsel).

Immigration Review/DOJ.<sup>10</sup> Under the management of the Vera Institute of Justice, the UCP provides legal information in the form of Know Your Rights presentations, legal screening, and representation to unaccompanied children through contracts with 44 local providers serving every immigration court in the country. The NQRP provides counsel to people deemed incompetent due to a mental disorder through contracts with 46 providers serving courts in 24 states. The extensive network of service providers enables these programs to provide coverage in almost all immigration court jurisdictions in the country. Additional details of those programs are provided in Appendix A.

New representation programs should build upon the legal and operational expertise of these existing programs. As has been the case with the Vera-operated programs, having a national non-profit organization manage the federal contract program provides the benefits of centralization and economies of scale. The national contractor would provide program support, training, and other services to assist the local service providers. A central national organization would also develop expertise and disseminate lessons learned from local sites.

# 2. Identify Immediate Funding for Legal Representation Programs

# Request additional funds in the President's FY 2022 budget and future appropriations bills

The President's FY 2022 budget should seek additional appropriations for the Department of Justice and Department of Health and Human Services to expand legal services programs for the vulnerable populations identified above. The current appropriations and past proposed bills funding legal representation, legal orientation programs, and related services include but are not limited to the following:

- \$212 million was appropriated for FY 2021 to the Administration for Children and Families for legal services, child advocates, and post-release services for unaccompanied children;<sup>11</sup>
- \$22.5 million was appropriated for FY 2021 to the Executive Office for Immigration Review for "services and activities provided by the Legal Orientation Program," including the Immigration Court Help Desk, the LOP Call Center, and some expansion of LOP to new facilities.<sup>12</sup>
- \$15 million was included in H.R. 7667, the Commerce, Justice and Science Appropriations Act to fund the Office of Justice Programs to establish "a competitive grant pilot program for qualified nonprofit organizations to provide legal

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Vera Institute of Justice, Legal Services for Unaccompanied Children (last accessed Nov. 27, 2020), <u>https://www.vera.org/projects/legal-services-for-unaccompanied-children/overview</u>; Vera Institute of Justice, National Qualified Representative Program (last accessed Nov. 27, 2020), <u>https://www.vera.org/projects/national-qualified-representative-program/overview</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> See Joint Explanatory Statement of the Consolidated Appropriates Act of 2021, Dec. 21, 2021, Division H (Labor, Health and Human Services), 95, <u>https://docs.house.gov/billsthisweek/20201221/BILLS-116RCP68-JES-DIVISION-H.pdf</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> See Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2021, Dec. 21, 2021, 150,

https://rules.house.gov/sites/democrats.rules.house.gov/files/BILLS-116HR133SA-RCP-116-68.pdf; see also, Joint Explanatory Statement of the Act, Division B (Commerce Justice Science), 65, https://docs.house.gov/billsthisweek/20201221/BILLS-116RCP68-JES-DIVISION-B.pdf.

representation to immigrants arriving at the southern U.S. border seeking asylum and other forms of legal protection in the United States."<sup>13</sup> The bill passed the House of Representatives, but funding was not included in the FY 2021 omnibus appropriations bill that passed in December 2020.

#### Draw upon immediately available federal funds to expand legal representation in FY 2021

To increase funding for legal representation in FY 2021, the Biden administration should explore what funds are available within DHS, DOJ, and other agencies that could be used by transferring or otherwise moving funds within a single agency or between agencies. A transfer of funds between agencies (technically an order for services) could be done by an Inter-Agency Agreement Pursuant to the Economy Act, 31 U.S.C 1535. For example, DHS funds could be used for legal representation on the basis that it is appropriate to advance DHS's purpose of ensuring the fair and efficient processing of the enforcement and removal process, including the management of the detention population. This funding structure was used in 2018, when ICE executed an IAA to provide funds to EOIR to provide legal orientation presentations to people subject to expedited removal.<sup>14</sup> Congressional approval of interagency transfers may be avoidable or less onerous if the funding is deemed consistent with the purpose of the appropriation.<sup>15</sup> Local service providers, local communities, and national experts should be consulted in this process to ensure operational and programmatic alignment.

#### State and local government funding for legal representation programs

More than 40 states and localities have launched legal counsel programs for people in removal proceedings.<sup>16</sup> Recognizing the success of these state and local funded programs, the Biden administration should support their continuation and incentivize new programs by providing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Defense, Commerce, Justice, etc. Appropriations Act of 2021, H.R. 7617, 116th Cong. (2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> For example, in 2018, ICE and EOIR entered into an Inter-Agency Agreement (IAA) for the Legal Orientation Program for Expedited Removal (LOPE) for ICE to reimburse EOIR up to \$150,000. The transfer was based on ICE's mission of managing the population of individuals subject to expedited removal and the recognition that LOPE would facilitate that goal. Copies of these agreements are on file with the author.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> All federal agency expenditures are governed by the Purpose Statute, 31 U.S.C. § 1301(a), which provides that public funds may only be used for the purpose for which they were appropriated. However, even if a particular expenditure is not specifically provided for in the agency's particular appropriation act (as is often the case with general appropriations statutes), under the necessary expense doctrine, the expenditure is "permissible if it is reasonably necessary in carrying out an authorized function or will contribute materially to the effective accomplishment of the function, and if it is not otherwise prohibited by law." Expenditures will be permissible under the necessary expense doctrine if they "will contribute to accomplishing the purposes of the appropriation to be charged."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Among the larger programs is the New York Immigrant Family Unity Project (NYIFUP), which provides both city and state funds to three local organizations that serve over 1,000 people each year. The state of California funds several initiatives to provide legal services for unaccompanied minors, people eligible for DACA, and low-income individuals eligible for affirmative relief or in removal proceedings. See the Vera Institute of Justice map: <u>https://www.vera.org/initiatives/safe-initiative;</u> Alex Boone, et al., "Divorcing Deportation: The Oregon Trail to Immigrant Inclusion," *Lewis & Clark Law Review* 22 (2018), 623, 643-44; Talia Peleg and Ruben Loyo, "Transforming Deportation Defense: Lessons Learned from the Nation's First Public Defender Program for Detained Immigrants," *City University of New York Law Review* 22 (2019), 193, 223-24.

funding that supplements, reimburses, or matches state and local programs.<sup>17</sup> In the long-term, the federal government should aim to implement and fund universal representation for people facing removal. Legal services for immigrants should not be dependent on states and localities whose budgets may be more severely impacted during an economic downturn. While many large cities and states with large immigrant populations have stepped up to fund programs, federal leadership is needed to ensure that all jurisdictions in the country are covered. In addition, the federal government should not condition legal representation on someone being in detention, a criterion that is used by some state and local programs. See Appendix A for more information about state and local programs.

### **Recommendations**

- In his FY 2022 budget submission to Congress and subsequent budget requests, the President should seek additional funding for legal representation programs covering all vulnerable populations facing removal (including but not limited to people who are detained, children ages 21 and younger, people who speak rare languages, individuals with mental disabilities, and asylum seekers).
- The Attorney General should issue a directive stating a fundamental commitment to provide every indigent person facing removal with legal representation if they cannot afford it and reaffirming the legal authority for the federal government to pay for legal representation.<sup>18</sup> The directive should commit to the expansion of legal representation programs in every immigration court jurisdiction and at the BIA.
- The Attorney General or Deputy AG should announce a policy for EOIR leadership to temporarily defer adjudication cases involving unrepresented individuals. Proceedings in such cases should be suspended for presumptive periods of one year until the respondent obtains legal counsel or the government provides counsel. Before a case is deferred, informed consent should be obtained from all pro se individuals. Immigration judges should give special care to advising people in detention of their legal rights and obligations and offering the option of granting continuances as needed until counsel can be obtained.<sup>19</sup> These steps should be taken in conjunction with procedures to ensure all people in detention receive a prompt custody determination (bond) hearing upon request in which the government bears the burden of establishing that continued detention is justified. EOIR leadership should provide immigration judges with guidance to facilitate the appointment of counsel and guarantee due process for pro se individuals. The

 $<sup>^{17}</sup>$  The rules for such a program could be modelled on the those already in operation in the Office of Refugee Resettlement, which restrict block grants to states and require states to provide detailed descriptions of how it intends to use any provided funds. See 8 U.S.C. §§ 1522(4)-(6).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> See David A. Martin, Department of Homeland Security Principal Deputy General Counsel, "Views Concerning Whether It Is Legally Permissible to Use Discretionary Federal Funding for Representation of Aliens in Immigration Proceedings," December 10, 2010. The General Counsel of the Department of Health and Human Services issued a similar opinion letter during the Obama administration.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> See David Hausman and Jayashri Srikantiah, "Time, Due Process, and Representation: An Empirical and Legal Analysis of Continuances in Immigration Court," *Fordham Law Review* 84 (2016), 1824, <u>http://fordhamlawreview.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/HausmanSrikantiah\_April.pdf</u> (finding that initial continuances of any less than 90 days disadvantage individuals in their efforts to obtain coursel).

Secretary of Homeland Security (or ICE leadership) should issue companion guidance instructing government counsel not to proceed in cases involving unrepresented individuals and to support the deferral of such cases.

- To secure immediate funding for FY 2021, the Attorney General and Secretary of Homeland Security should identify any available agency funds that can be reprogrammed within the agency, transferred between agencies, or otherwise used to fund legal representation programs.
- The White House, Attorney General, and Secretary of Homeland Security should convene a roundtable or task force of immigration legal services providers and experts to provide guidance regarding the implementation and funding of legal representation and related programs.
- The Attorney General should appoint a senior official to coordinate, identify funding for, and provide oversight to appointed counsel programs. The Attorney General should reestablish the Office for Access to Justice begun under President Obama which supported access to counsel in immigration, other civil, and criminal cases.
- The Attorney General and Secretary of Homeland Security should issue joint guidance instructing EOIR and ICE to ensure individuals in immigration detention have adequate access to counsel at all immigration courts and within all detention facilities. The senior official within the Department of Justice responsible for appointed counsel programs should provide guidance and oversight to the ICE Director regarding the authorization of detention facility contracts, including their location and accessibility to nonprofit legal organizations and pro bono legal counsel programs, and the rules and policies of such facilities regarding access to legal representation and education programs.
- DHS and DOS should grant the 2017 petition for rulemaking<sup>20</sup> filed by AILA and the American Immigration Council requesting that the regulations be amended to guarantee access to counsel in visa interviews and other proceedings at U.S. Embassies and Consulates, and during the secondary and deferred inspection processes. In the interim, CBP should provide guidance ensuring agents and officers provide meaningful access to counsel in secondary and deferred inspection proceedings and for expedited removal and all other summary removal procedures. The Department of State should also provide guidance for consular officers to recognize individuals' right to counsel during the visa interview process.

### **Appendix A – Description of Selected Immigrant Legal Services Programs**

The following programs represent a small sample of existing national, state and local legal representation programs. These programs should serve as a model for how universal representation can be achieved.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> American Immigration Lawyers Association and American Immigration Council, "Petition for Rulemaking to Promulgate Regulations Governing Access to Counsel," May 24, 2017, <u>https://www.aila.org/infonet/request-rulemaking-on-access-to-counsel</u>.

### **Unaccompanied Children Program (UCP)**

The Vera Institute of Justice subcontracts with legal service providers across the country to provide unaccompanied children arriving at the border with free legal representation.<sup>21</sup> The program has been in existence since 2005 and Vera currently oversees legal services organizations providing assistance to children throughout the country. Such services include know-your-rights orientations, individual screenings, and free legal assistance. This program is funded by the Office of Refugee Resettlement and is structured in such a way that Vera is the recipient of the funds and it in turn subcontracts with various legal services providers. Currently, the UCP program oversees 44 legal services organizations operating in 21 states.<sup>22</sup> This model could be expanded with additional funding to contract with additional legal service providers and expand coverage to more states. The program is currently funded by HHS in the amount of about \$115 million annually for legal representation and related services.<sup>23</sup>

#### National Qualified Representative Program (NQRP)

The NQRP provides appointed legal representation for detained, unrepresented immigrants who are found by an Immigration Judge to be incompetent to represent themselves due to a serious mental disorder.<sup>24</sup> The program was created in 2013 by the Executive Office for Immigration Review (EOIR), and in 2014 the EOIR contracted with Vera to set up the program services. The NQRP operates by contracting with and maintaining a network of Qualified Representatives (QRs) who are appointed following a determination of the respondent's incompetency to represent themselves. QRs are nonprofit organizations and law firms with specific skills and experience that allow them to provide zealous, competent, person-centered representation and related services to NQRP clients.<sup>25</sup> Similar in structure to the UCP, Vera is the primary contractor and funding recipient from EOIR, and it in turn subcontracts with QRs around the country to provide legal services. Currently the NQRP operates in 24 of the 31 states with immigration courts. As with the UCP, such a model could be expanded to maintain a greater number of QRs in more states, and in turn provide legal services to more individuals. NQRP is funded by DOJ/EOIR in the amount of \$12 million per year.

#### New York Immigrant Family Unity Program (NYIFUP)

NYIFUP is the nation's first public defender system for immigrants facing deportation. Since July 2014, NYIFUP has provided a free attorney to almost all detained indigent immigrants

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Vera Institute of Justice, Legal Services for Unaccompanied Children (last accessed Nov. 27, 2020), <u>https://www.vera.org/projects/legal-services-for-unaccompanied-children/overview</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> The Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2021 (passed on Dec. 21, 2021) includes \$212 million for post-release services to unaccompanied children, including legal services and child advocates. See https://docs.house.gov/billsthisweek/20201221/BILLS-116RCP68-JES-DIVISION-H.pdf at p. 95.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Department of Justice, National Qualified Representative Program (NQRP), Feb. 18, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/eoir/national-qualified-representative-program-nqrp.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Vera Institute of Justice, National Qualified Representative Program (last accessed Nov. 27, 2020), https://www.vera.org/projects/national-qualified-representative-program/overview.

facing deportation at Varick Street Immigration Court.<sup>26</sup> The program is funded by the New York City Council with a \$10 million budget in 2016.<sup>27</sup> NYIFUP contracts with legal service providers in New York who in turn deliver representation through the program. From its launch in 2014 through 2016, NYIFUP provided free legal representation to 1,772 indigent individuals.<sup>28</sup> In the first three years of the program, it is estimated that NYIFUP clients had a 48% success rate. This represents a 1100% increase from the unrepresented success rate of only 4%.<sup>29</sup> NYFIUP is perhaps the premiere example of a universal representation program that is already working on the ground that is not limited to a particular class of individuals (unaccompanied children, mentally incompetent, etc.) As with UCP and NQRP, NYIFUP uses a contractor model to provide legal services. However, it differs in that the funding source is the local government—the New York City Council—rather than a federal entity. To expand NYIFUP, federal funds should be used to match what is already being granted to ensure the commitment of both federal and local stakeholders.

#### **California Immigration Services Programs**

California administers several immigration legal services programs that support pro bono counsel for low-income immigrants, including temporary programs to address needs arising from changes in immigration policy or programs to expand immigration legal services capacity. Services supported by each of the programs may vary and can include: legal representation, community education and outreach, and legal training and technical assistance. Funding is principally awarded through a competitive bidding process. Statutory eligibility requirements for immigration legal services funding is found under California's Welfare and Institutions Code Sections 13300-13308. The programs include the following:

- Unaccompanied Undocumented Minors (UUMs) Program: Since 2014 the State has allocated \$3 million annually for full-scope representation of UUMs.
- Immigration Services Funding (ISF): Beginning in 2016 the ISF has funded qualified nonprofit organizations to provide free immigration services for low-income Californians eligible for citizenship or affirmative immigration remedies or benefits including DACA. The 2017-18 state budget expanded the state-funded services to include removal defense services for the general population. Since 2019-2020, the ISF program has a yearly \$45 million allocation and an additional \$10 million for legal services to support emergent areas of need including legal services for TPS holders and augmentations to the DACA Legal Services Program.
- **DACA Legal Services (DLS) Program**: DLS was established in September 2017 after a \$20 million appropriation to support legal services to assist DACA eligible individuals after the federal administration announced the termination of the DACA program and provided a four-week window to file renewal applications. The DLS program received subsequent augmentations totaling nearly \$10 million from existing funding resources.
- **Rural Justice Fellowship**: A one-time \$4.7 million investment to build capacity for removal defense in rural California.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Vera Institute of Justice, *Evaluation of the New York Immigrant Family Unity Project* (New York, NY: November 2017), 7, <u>https://www.vera.org/publications/new-york-immigrant-family-unity-project-evaluation</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Ibid.,10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Ibid., 27.

• **Public Higher Education**: California provides legal services for students, faculty, and family members of students enrolled at California community colleges, State Universities, and the University of California system. The state funds the Department of Social Services with \$45 million to provide legal orientation and education, affirmative applications for immigration benefits, and removal defense for individuals at risk of deportation.<sup>30</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> See Legislative Analyst Office, California Legislature's Nonpartisan Fiscal and Policy Advisor, "Immigrant Legal Services at the Public Higher Education Segments," May 21, 2020, <u>https://lao.ca.gov/Publications/Report/4239.</u>